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The Utah Chapter of ASPIRE   
invites you to  

òElevate Life!ó  
by attending the  

2011 ASPIRE Conference 

October,  

8-12th, 2011. 
Radisson Hotel  

Salt Lake City, Utah  

 

See you there!  
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Message from the President  
 

Hello ASPIRE! 
 

It has certainly been an eventful few months since the last Aspirations Newsletter.  Successful 

state conferences have taken place across our region, many meetings and contacts with our 

state senators and congressional representatives, and of course the disappointing news of the 

budgetary cuts to TRIO programs in the upcoming grant year.  While this was not the news 

we wanted to hear, I wholeheartedly believe that we will come out of this challenging time 

successfully with TRIO programs remaining strong.  I hope all of us will remain positive now 

and continue to apply pressure to our congressional leaders to restore and increase funding to 

TRIO.  Our students and their families are counting on it! 
 

Lynne Brown, Past President, Rachel Martinez, President Elect, and I attended the COE Board meeting last 

week, and attended sessions with Dr. Eduardo Ochoa, Assistant Secretary for Postsecondary Education, and 
Dr. Linda Byrd-Johnson, Director of Student Services Division of the Department of Education.  It was my 

impression that they are working closely with COE to identify and implement the least harmful method of 

budgetary cuts to TRIO, and remain committed to these programs.  Evidence of this is that they have ac-

cepted the COE Executive Boardõs recommendation to spread the FY 2011 budget cuts across all TRIO pro-

grams rather than apply the full cut to the TS & EOC programs now in competition.  For a full report on the 

details of these meetings, please check out the Alerts section of COEõs website at http://www.coenet.us/ecm/

AM/Template.cfm?Section=ED_Alerts. 
 

Across our region, your ASPIRE Board and the regional committees have been working hard for you this 

year.  The Board met in Salt Lake City, UT earlier this month at the site of our 2011 regional conference.  

We were unanimous in our thoughts that you will find this conference location enjoyable and well suited to 

our needs.  I look forward to seeing all of you there, and hope you have your calendars marked for October 

8 ð 12 with plans to attend our regional conference.  Some of the items addressed during our January Board 

meeting were: 
 

¶ An update on the 2011 conference planning.   Jami Bayles is leading an outstanding group of peo-

ple that are hard at work to organize the conference.  My heartfelt appreciation goes out to all of 

them for all their work. 
 

¶ This yearõs Leadership Development Institute will take place October 8-9.  It will be a great work-

shop for anyone considering opportunities to become actively involved within the ASPIRE organi-

zation.  If you havenõt had the opportunity to participate before, I encourage you to consider it 

this year. 
 

¶ We are in need of a new chair of the regional website committee.  If you are interested in this 

opportunity, please contact Rachel Martinez, President-Elect at 307-778-4387 or rmar-

tine@lccc.wy.edu. 

¶ Work has continued on the process of updating our regional operating guidelines.  There is still a 

good amount of work to do on this task, but I hope we can address the rest of it at our final 

meeting in October. 

http://www.coenet.us/ecm/AM/Template.cfm?Section=ED_Alerts
http://www.coenet.us/ecm/AM/Template.cfm?Section=ED_Alerts
mailto:rmartine@lccc.wy.edu
mailto:rmartine@lccc.wy.edu
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Your Board continues to be fiscally conservative, and it is paying off with our regional financial situation con-

tinuing to strengthen.  I am very pleased to report that long-term savings are being re-established.  There is 

more progress needed in this area, but given where our finances were only a few years ago, this is a fantastic 

step in the right direction. 
 

I hope you all enjoy a wonderful summer! 

Dawn Eckhardt  

 

Regional News 
 

Amy Verlanic Elected Unanimously to COE Board Treasurer Position 
 
On behalf of ASPIRE, Congratulations Amy on your nomination!  
 

Now a few words from the new COE Board Treasurer: òFor the sixth year in a row 

the important position of COE Board Treasurer has been held by an ASPIRE member. This 

illustrates a number of important things about our region; (1) we have a commitment to 

grooming our professionals for TRIO service and leadership and we follow through on that 

commitment with fidelity, (2) ASPIRE believes that we must advocate for our students at 

every level and we support our professionals and the organizations that do that work, and 

(3) we recognize that the funds that operate our state, regional and most importantly na-

tional organization are precious and should be spent in an efficient and wise manner.ó 

 

COE Board Treasurer History:  

11-12     Mike Wade, University of Wyoming 

10-11     Mike Wade, University of Wyoming 

09-10     Amy Verlanic, Montana Tech 

08-09     Curtis Sandberg, University of Wyoming/ Berra College 

07-08     Curtis Sandberg, University of Wyoming 

 

Other ASPIRE leaders who have served in this capacity were; 

Andrea Reeve, University of Wyoming when served now at Colorado State University 

Barry Ballard, University of Wyoming, and 

Paul Thayer, Colorado State University 
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Good Example of a Letter to President Obama Written by Two TRIO Alumni   
Submitted by Dan Benge 
 

A Letter to the President of the United States 
 

ñGrowing up there was never any question in my parentsô mind that we would go to college. é And they always told us 

that even if we werenôt rich, we were just as smart and just as capable as anyone else. é They taught us that if we 

dreamed ...big enough and if we worked hard enough anything was possible. In my country we call that the American 

Dream ... ò 
 

Mr. Obama, those are your wifeôs words, shared just last month with students in Chile. Education is vitally important to 

our country, both in the present and the future. Youôve said you believe that. Your wife has said she believes it, too. So 

why, then, have you decided to slash funding for TRIO programs by more than $25 million? That cut will cause many 

tens of thousands of students to be kicked out of TRIO programs such as Upward Bound this year. There simply wonôt 

be enough money. 
 

I am an Upward Bound success story; I am the first in my family to earn a college degree. And I returned, for several 

years, to serve as a counselor at UB. I wanted to give back and help others achieve the same success I found with the 

assistance of the program ï where I met my wife, incidentally. She, too, went on to earn a degree, taught one summer at 

UB and is now a high school English teacher. 
 

These cuts ï along with the cuts to PELL, which also helped me through college ï will devastate low-income and first-

generation college hopefuls. Upward Bound has a proven track record. More than 90 percent of UB graduates will move 

on to college, and the programôs research has shown that UB students are four times more likely to earn a college degree 

than students from similar backgrounds who do not participate in the program. This program works. And you are gutting 

it. 
 

ñAfter youôve taken control of your own destiny and pulled yourselves up, then I want you to look back and to pull 

someone else up after you. For those fortunate enough to reach our goals, it is our obligation to help someone else do the 

same.ò 
 

Again, words from the First Lady. 
 

I recognize the need to make budget cuts. Something needs to happen. But it canôt happen at the cost of education, and it 

canôt come at the cost of students desperately trying to reach their dreams. You made sure you got a good education. 

Youôve reached the ultimate goal. So, now, isnôt it your obligation to help others do the same? 
 

Troy and Roxanne Shockley 

Billings, MT 

MSU-Billings Upward Bound Alumni 
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News from Wyoming 
 

Let There Be Cake 
 
Any great conversation usually takes place around food. Such was the case for two of the annual SSS events 

this spring semester. 

 

In March, SSS juniors and seniors took part in the Etiquette Dinner. Jacque Buchanan hosted the students, 
who experienced a mock business interview dinner. The UW Executive Chef provided exceptional food, 

while students observed, comedic as they were, ways to not interview as well as those ways that could land 

that special first job after graduation. While it is not difficult for students to dress for a ònoó interview, it is 

more difficult, with limited income, to find that winning ensemble.  

 

Thanks to Mrs. Buchanan and help from Family and 

Consumer Science faculty who can locate inexpensive 

clothing in Laramie, Etiquette Dinner participants who 

performed the òyesó interview skit learned important 

financial lessons on ways to dress for less, and left at 

the end of the evening with some nearly new clothing. 

Not only did those in attendance take away important 

skills about which fork to use when, but also how to 

properly conduct themselves during an interview. Com-

edy and all, everyone enjoyed the evening. 

 

In April, SSS celebrated its graduating seniors at the Spring Recognition Dinner. The event, hosted at the 

downtown Historic Train Depot, gave a great send-off to the twenty-one students who had achieved this ex-

ceptional milestone, The graduates shared a few lessons they  acquired about  òcollege success wisdomó with 

fellow undergrads. We never tire of hearing success stories and how our program has helped participants. 

Congratulations, Class of 2011!  

 

 

Wyoming Educational Access Day 
 

Educational Access Day draws attention to the need to give everyone 

equal access to higher education. Feb. 24 was declared Wyoming Edu-

cational Access Day this year in a proclamation signed by Governor 

Matt Mead.   Six UW SSS participants took the field trip over the hill 

to Cheyenne and joined other SSS, UB/MSIP, and GEAR UP students 

in visiting the Capitol.  Students were recognized and applauded in 

both the Senate and the House. Other activities included students 

working through the process of a proposed bill becoming a law and a 

visit to the Wyoming State Museum (see picture).  The UW SSS stu-

dents visited the Cheyenne field offices of federal Senators Enzi and 

Barrasso as well as Rep. Lummis to discuss how the SSS program posi-

tively impacts students.  
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News from South Dakota 
 
South Dakota ASPIRE State Meeting 
 
TRIO professionals from across the state met in beautiful Chamberlain SD April 10-12 for the South Dakota 

State ASPIRE meeting.  Keynote speaker Dusty Johnson, Chief of Staff for Governor Daugaard took time to 

share how he, as a student from a disadvantaged background himself, appreciates what TRIO programs have 

to offer.  He talked about how students from any walk of life can achieve success with help from programs 

like TRIO.  Johnson also fielded questions about Governor Daugaardõs cuts to educational funding. 
 

Other guest presenters included Regional ASPIRE President Dawn 

Eckhardt who presented ASPIRE Updates, Alvin Phillips who dis-

cussed COE Fair Share, Noreen Pulling and Peggy Kuck from Great 

Lakes Higher Education who presented on Financial Literacy, and 

DWU campus counselor Sally Wickware-Thompson and campus 

Nurse Donna Gerlach who presented Physical and Mental Health for 

our Students and Ourselves. SD ASPIRE members presented on var-

ied topics such as Government Relations and Advocacy,   The College 

Crazies (I forgot what?), and Building Your TRIO Alumni Data Base.  The 

agenda also included plenty of time for networking, sharing of best 

practices, and having fun with colleagues. 

 

South Dakota TRIO Day 2011 
 
South Dakota TRIO professionals and students from across the state met at the capitol in Pierre March 1st 

to promote awareness of federal TRIO programs. TRIO professionals and students advocated for them-

selves, their programs and fellow participants across the United States.  TRIO staff and program participants 

from SDSU ,Northern State University, Black Hills State University, Dakota Wesleyan University and the 

University of South Dakota where on hand to educate state legislators. 

Sally Wickware-Thompson, LPC; DWU Campus 

Counselor and Donna Gerlach, RN; DWU Cam-

pus Nurse 

 

Photo taken by 

Rob Caseyó 
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Dakota Wesleyan University Student Support Services 
 
DWU Peer Mentor Training  
 

On Monday May 2nd and Tuesday, May 3rd 9 DWU students participated in the two-day CRLA (College Read-

ing and Learning Association) certification training for the Peer Mentor Program.  The 7 traditional college 

mentors and 2 non-traditional college mentors spent their days prepping for their role by discussing topics 

on ethics, doõs and donõts, presentation skills, building rapport, establishing trust, etc. 
 

In addition there were several guest speakers involved who trained the group on Gallup Strengths, profes-

sional etiquette, referring students, and the popular Chit-Chat-Challenge; the art of initiating and sustaining 

small talk. 
 

To wrap up the first day of training, the mentors and TRIO staff enjoying a team building picnic with a fun 

game of Ladder Ball! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

DWU Student Support Services Welcomes New Staff Member  
 

Hello All!  
 

My name is Wendi Van Beek and I am the new Success Advisor/Tutor Coordinator of 

TRIO Student Support Services.  In addition I am the Disability Services Coordinator on 

campus.  I am currently completing my M.Ed. Administration specializing in Student Af-

fairs degree at South Dakota State University, as well as completing my research on the 

changing cost of higher education in modern England.  I had the opportunity to partici-

pate in a study abroad to England with Clemson University last summer and I loved it!  If 

students are considering a study abroad opportunity during your education, I would 

strongly encourage it! 
 

So, outside of work, school and research, I spend whatever little time I have left with friends, family and my 

greyhound puppies ð Anya and Bren.  I love to travel, cook, and camp and look forward to completing my 

Masters degree so I can read for pleasure instead of homework! 

Peer Mentor trust walk   Ladder Ball at the Peer Mentor picinic  
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Northern State University Upward Bound 

 

 Right now the Northern State Upward Bound program is gearing up for the summer program.  We have a 

lot of exciting activities planned for our students.  Besides taking classes, doing internships, and participating 

in evening activities, our students will be taking a tour of nearby Jamestown College and learning about finan-

cial literacy through Great Lakes.  Northern State is also hosting the Upward Bound Olympics for North and 
South Dakota UB programs.  We plan on having a great weekend full of motivational speakers and fun com-

petitions.  Our final trip this summer will be to Denver, CO with college tours at Colorado State University 

and the University of Northern Colorado. 

 

This spring we were also excited to find out that two of our students were selected for some major scholar-

ships.  Jennifer Michlitsch (Webster, SD) was chosen as a Dell Scholar for 2011 and will receive $20,000 for 

up to six years of college.  Jennifer will attend Northern State University in the fall and major in accounting.  

Chelsea Holmes (Aberdeen, SD) was awarded the Gates Millennium Scholarship, which will cover all costs of 

school not met by financial aid.  Chelsea is going to major in nursing and will attend the University of Minne-

sota next fall.  Congratulations to these two young ladies and all our other seniors who were awarded schol-

arships to college! 

 

South Dakota State University  
 
TRIO SSS Events in Review  

By Laurie Johnson 

 

The TRIO Advisory Board has been involved and busy this year and growing 

their leadership skills! The members hosted two social events both fall and 

spring and organized one volunteer community service project each semester. 

Our social events included: Tie Dying, a Cultural Cuisine Celebration, Ice-

Skating, and Game Night! Tie Dying produced several creative, colorful designs 

just in time for Hobo Week. Students and staff shared a diverse smorgasbord 

of cultural foods and shared stories of family traditions at our cuisine celebra-

tion, with several students requesting to do this event every year!!! Student 

volunteers contributed their imaginative card designs for our service project 

to show appreciation to ADVANCE community members prior to Thanksgiv-

ing, and more than 20 students volunteered to prepare and serve 130 hungry 

people at our second Harvest Table community service event! We all enjoyed 

Apples to Apples while eating pizza and pizza with a small group of spoons on 

Game Night! 
 

With a focus on financial literacy, our fall workshops included: Managing Your Spending and Accessing SDSU 

Scholarships. This spring semester we offered workshops featuring Time Management skills, Understanding 

and Renewing Your FAFSA and Campus Involvement. 
 

The TRIO Advisory Board members are already thinking ahead for fall 2011. Tentative events include Re 
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source Jeopardy, a Bike Ride/Treasure Hunt, a cultural food 

potluck, bowling and a volunteer community service project 

working with the Humane Society! Please contact us if you 

have interactive educational and fun activities you would like 

to see us organize. We welcome new ideas!  

 

Happy Spring!  
  

 
 

 

 

 

TRIO SSS A Small Starfish Story       By Laurie Johnson  

 

As student success professionals, we continually search for the perfect semester event schedule. You know, 

that all-inclusive yet illusive, interactively engaging, spectacularly planned and marketed series of events that 

will change a studentõs entire perspective of being successfulé. Only to end up wondering why only two 

people attended this important, fabulously fun, snacks included event. Well, sometimes you just donõt know. 

This past March, right on schedule with the FASFA renewal priority deadline, we hosted our regular FASFA 

workshop and follow-up walk-in assistance. Cindy Swinson, SDSU Financial Aid Assistant Director, was able 

to answer questions for five students, more than have attended previously. Yeah! But the big dealé. with 

Cindyõs expertise and assistance, one student made a net gain of $11,000 in grant dollars by correctly submit-

ting the online FASFA. So the moral(s) of the story: Students, when you donõt know (note: you are not sup-

posed to know everything), ASK the people who do know; Faculty/Staff (note: youõre not supposed to know 

everything either)é. even if we only see a few students, it can and does make a huge difference for the ones 

that we do help! At least for that starfish, it did! 

 

 

University of South Dakota Talent Search Program   By Raven T. Soulliere , TRIO Talent 

Search Advisor for Lower Brule and Crow Creek Reservations 

 
Hello TRIO, 

 

I would like to share some things with you about some of my Talent Search students. I have six students that 

I am most proud of and what they are doing at this point in their lives. 

 

Cody and Kevin Wright are brother and sister. Kevin was in Talent Search for 4 years. He graduated from  
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SDSU Talent Search continued 

 

Lower Brule HS in 2008. He is now in his third year of college at SDSU. Kevin is a dedi-

cated student and a great asset to his people. He won the Gates Millennium and with that 

scholarship he has been able to fulfill his dream of a higher education. 

 

His sister Cody Wright graduated from Lower Brule HS in 2010 and has just finished her 

first year at SDSU. She won several scholarships and continues to chase her dream of a 

Bachelor's Degree. Cody was in Talent Search for 5 years. 

 

Casey Soulliere is a very highly motivated student and he is also my son. 

Casey was a participant in the Upward Bound program. He won many 

scholarships and is now finishing up his second year in college. He will begin 

his third year at the University of Wisconsin Green Bay. His major is in Bi-

ology and will soon be working with a Biologist in Africa this fall. And yes he 

is a bonfire cheese head! 

 

Elliott Driving Hawk who is my 

nephew, graduated from Lower Brule HS 

in 2010 and he was also a recipient of 

the Gates Millennium Scholarship. He is 

finishing his first year at Lower Brule Community College and is doing 

quite well. He was in Talent Search for 4 years Joseph Skunk graduated 

from Lower Brule HS in 2010 and he is currently a Lower Brule Commu-

nity College student and now has one year behind him. He plans to trans-
fer out after he completes his two years here. He was in Talent Search for 

5 years. 

 

Eltwin Grass Rope put off going to college due to health reasons, but is now going to Lower Brule Commu-

nity College. His is a young father and wants to get his degree. He plans to finish his two year here and then 

transfer out to SDSU. 

 

The last student I am most proud of is Seneca Skunk. She graduated from Lower Brule HS in 2010 and she 

is a single mother. She decided to pursue her goal of obtaining a degree so she is now finishing up her first 

year at SDSU. She has held on to the dream of one day becoming a nurse. She was in Talent Search for 

around 5 years also. 

 

These students have all overcome major life issues, but they have remained true to themselves. I have been 

most privileged and honored to not only have known them, but to have watched them work toward having a 

better future! I am very proud of them all and will continue to be there for them if and when they may need 

me.  

 

Goooooo Students! 

 

 

Elliott Driving Hawk  

Casey Soulliere  

Cody Wright  

 


